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TOWN OF CANAAN 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN, REGULAR MEETING MINUTES 

September 11, 2023 @ 7:00PM or immediately following the  

Board of Finance meeting.  

TOWN HALL, 108 MAIN STREET IN-PERSON AND VIA ZOOM 

FALLS VILLAGE, CT 
 

AGENDA 
 

Members Present  

Greg Marlowe, Henry Todd and David Barger – all in person 

 

Call to order 

Henry Todd called the meeting to order at 7:50pm. 

 

Public Comment 

Public comments were made however none were received in writing to be included in the minutes. 

 

Agenda 

By consensus the following were added to the agenda under New Business: 

g) Water testing at the Daycare 

h) Discussion of new ordinances/policies 

i) Falls Village Community Development Corporation 

 

Approval of Minutes 

David Barger made a motion to approve the minutes for the Board of Selectmen’s meetings held on 

August 14, 2023, August 21, 2023, and August 28, 2023. Greg Marlowe seconded the motion; unanimous. 

 

Henry Todd made a motion to amend the minutes dated July 11, 2023, to add the words “Seconded by 

David Barger; unanimous” to the motion to appoint Matthew Macchi to the Planning and Zoning 

Commission (New Business F). 

 

Treasurer’s Report 

Greg Marlowe made a motion to receive the Treasurer’s report as presented. David Barger seconded 

the motion; unanimous. 

 

Tax Collector’s Report 

David Barger made a motion to table the Tax Collector’s report until the next meeting. Seconded by 

Greg Marlowe; unanimous. 

 

Communications (attached) 

- Request from the Daycare Center to access their remaining ARPA funds for roof repair and security camera 

system. 

- Letter from Ted Moy, Co-Chair of Recreation Commission regarding the Solar Project 

- Letter from OSHA regarding update to the infractions noted during their visit. (not presented at meeting, 

Henry will send to Greg and David) 

 

Denise
Rectangle
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First Selectman’s Report 

Both David and Greg were present at the Board of Finance meeting which preceded this meeting. Henry did not 

present this report again. This is a cut and paste from the Board of Finance minutes: 

a) Appointment: The Selectmen will be appointing Michelle Hansen as Bookkeeper and Treasurer for the Town 

of Canaan, effective 11/8/2023. 

b) Ordinances: The Selectmen are considering ordinances and/or policies for 1) Local Bidder Process, 2) Raffles 

and 3) Leash laws. 

c) Town Meeting Dates: The Selectmen will be setting a date for a Public Hearing and a Town Meeting 

regarding the sale of 35 Railroad Street. 

d) ARPA Fund: – The Selectmen will be discussing the approval of allocating up to $2000 from the remaining 

ARPA funds toward the preparation and submission of an application for Federal Funds for the Cobble Road 

Bridge Project. 

e) Fall Festival and Halloween: The Recreation Commission has requested use of the Town Green for the Falls 

Village Festival. (See attached request). 

f) Falls Village Daycare request: The daycare has requested to utilize the remainder of ARPA funds which 

were already allocated to the Daycare but not spent, to fix some minor repairs. 

g) Henry, on behalf of the Selectmen, expressed gratitude to all the Falls Village residents and businesses for 

contributing toward the success of the Historic Car Parade on 8/31/2023. 

h) EV Charger: Upgrades have been installed to the EV Charger. 

i) Solar Project: Henry requested the Board of Finance vote on the Solar Project at their October meeting. He 

stated the price is only guaranteed through December 31, 2023. 

j) Painting of Town Hall: Henry stated the painting of the Town Hall has been delayed due to the weather 

(rain). It is expected to be completed this fall. 

k) Water Testing at Daycare: Henry stated he had misunderstood the process for the mandated water testing 

at the Daycare. The testing is not quarterly, it is monthly. He expects it to be another $5000 per year, plus 

an additional $1000 cost caused by the gap in testing. Henry will discuss the matter with the Treasurer to 

get firmer numbers. Steve Dean asked about the contract signed for the quarterly testing and if in one year 

it could go out to bid. 

l) Tax Sale: All three properties were sold. The Town received $114,000 from the property sales. 

  

Old Business 

a) 35 Railroad Street Sale. Greg stated the negotiations had been finalized at full asking price of $300,000. 

Parking issues are part of the negotiations and plans are moving forward. Greg stated they are ready to 

move forward with the Public Hearing and Town Meeting, 

b) Fiber Optic internet at Transfer Station – Frontier is putting proposals together for all Town buildings. 

c) Cyber Security – to be more fully discussed at a later date. 

d) Coordinate with Town Clerk – agendas and minutes. Admin/Email, Workshop. – to be more fully discussed 

at a later date. 

 

New Business 

a) Tax Rebates  

David Barger made a motio to approve the tax rebate/refund in the amount of $61.45 as 

presented. Greg Marlowe seconded the motion; unanimous. 

b) Fall Festival 

David Barger made a motion to approve the request from the Recreation Commission for the 

Fall Festival to be held on Sunday October 29 from 1-3pm on the Town Green. Greg Marlowe 

seconded the motion; unanimous. 
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c) Halloween Party  

David Barger made a motion to approve the request from the Recreation Commission to hold a 

Halloween party to include Trick or Treating, Trunk or Treat, pizza, parade, etc., on Main Street 

(to be closed) with the use of constables and the FV Volunteer Fire Department. Seconded by 

Greg Marlowe; unanimous. 

d) Appointment of Town Treasurer and Bookkeeper 

David Barger made a motion to appoint Michelle Hansen as the Interim Town Treasurer and 

Bookkeeper effective 11/8/2023. Seconded by Greg Marlowe. 

During discussion David Barger made a motion to amend the motion to appoint Michelle Hansen 

as Interim Bookkeeper/Treasurer effective 11/8/2023 through the first Monday in January 2024, 

and to appoint Michelle Hansen as Town Treasurer/Bookkeeper for a four-year term ending 

December 31, 2027, effective after a successful three-month working test period starting 

November 8, 2023. Greg Marlowe seconded the amendment; unanimous. David Barger made a 

motion to approve the amended motion. Greg Marlowe seconded; unanimous. 

d) ARPA Fund Allocation 
David Barger made a motion to approve up to $2000 from ARPA Funds for application for Federal 

Funds for the Cobble Rd. Bridge Project. Seconded by Greg Marlowe; unanimous. Greg made note that a 

written invoice had not been received at this time. 
e) Public Hearing and Town Meeting  

Greg Marlowe made a motion to approve the date of September 28th, 2023, 7pm, at the Senior 

Center for a Public Hearing to discuss the sale of 35 Railroad Street. Seconded by David Barger; 

unanimous. A sign will be placed in front of the building and a Town Meeting will be held to vote 

on the sale of 35 Railroad Street and the easement. 

f) Water Testing – Greg Marlowe made a motion to table the discussion on the cost of the Water 

Testing at the daycare until further information and the contract is presented. Seconded by 

David Barger; unanimous. 

g) Ordinances/Policies. David Barger presented draft proposals for policy/ordinances regarding Leashing Dogs,  

Raffles/Bazaars and Local Bidders. Henry Todd made a motion to table this discussion until further 

review. Seconded by Greg Marlowe; unanimous. 

h) Falls Village Community Development Corporation 

Greg asked if there were any ties/obligations with the Falls Village Community Development Corporation 

now that they are under the arm of the NWCT Community Foundation and no longer has Selectmen or 

Board of Finance representation on their Board. Henry stated there were no obligations or liabilities to the 

Town. 

 

Adjournment 

Greg Marlowe made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:42pm. Seconded by David Barger; unanimous. 

Meeting adjourned. 

 

Respectfully submitted by Recording Secretary Denise Cohn. 

Attachments: 

Communication from OSHA, Ted Moy and Falls Village Day Care 

Tax Rebate 

Draft ordinances/policies (Local Bidders, Leash/Dog, Bazaars and Raffles) 

Solar Financial Analysis 

Recreation Commission Request 























From: recreation Recreation <recreation@canaanfallsvillage.org> 

Date: August 31, 2023 at 3:03:08 PM EDT 

To: Selectmen Selectmen <selectmen@canaanfallsvillage.org>, david barger 

<davidbarger77@gmail.com>, Greg Marlowe <gregm@bondedconcrete.com> 

Subject: Halloween and Falls Village Fall Festival- For approval 

 

 

Good afternoon, 

 

The Recreation Commission and the DM Hunt Library are pairing up to collaborate on a Fall 

Festival for Falls Village this year. We would like to use the town green on Sunday October 29th 

from 1:00 - 3:00 for this event. The event will include: live folk music, hayrides, crafts, games, 

petting zoo, face painting, and more. We are asking local businesses and organizations to be a 

part of this community event as well, pending your approval. 

 

For Halloween night this year, the Recreation Commission will be bringing back the indoor 

Halloween Party with complimentary pizza and cider for families before sending everyone off 

trick-or-treating. I can ask the FVVFD and town constables for traffic control for the safety of this 

event, also pending your approval. 

 

Please let me know if you have any questions or concerns, and I hope that these two events 

can be added to your upcoming meeting agenda for your approval. 

 

Thank you! 

Emily 

-- 

Emily E. Peterson, Recreation Director 

Town of Canaan / Falls Village 

 

Recreation Commission | Canaan / Falls Village, CT 

(canaanfallsvillage.org)<https://www.canaanfallsvillage.org/entities/recreation-commission> 
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